CABINET MEETING
20th July, 2004

Meeting commenced:
  9.34 a.m.
"
ended:
10.55 a.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Merry - in the Chair

Councillors Connor, Mrs. Lea, Lancaster, Sheehy and Warmisham



(Councillors Devine, J. Murphy and Hudson also attended)

7.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Antrobus, Hinds, Mann and Warner.

8.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting held on 30th June, 2004, were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

9.
COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT - BEST VALUE INSPECTION FINAL REPORT
Mrs. Penny Aspden, of the Audit Commission, made a presentation on the judgments and recommendations of the recent best value inspection of the Council’s approach to community engagement.

During the discussion that ensued on the presentation, reference was made to matters, including -


(a)
the proposed increase in the devolved budget to community committees (see Minute 14 below);


(b)
the fairness of the inspection;


(c)
diversity of community engagement;


(d)
addressing difficult issues concerning the process of community engagement;


(e)
challenges;


(f)
linking community plans to service plans;


(g)
devolved decision making and risks involved;


(h)
recognising what had been achieved in respect of community engagement;


(i)
implementation of neighbourhood management;


(j)
citizens’ panel approach;


(k)
engagement with persons working in community committee areas;


(l)
engagement with those who would not normally attend a community committee meeting; and


(m)
empowering communities and achieving a proper degree of empowerment.

Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, on behalf of the Cabinet, thanked Mrs. Aspden for her presentation.

10.
HOUSING STRATEGY
Councillor Peter Connor, Lead Member for Housing Services, submitted a report on, together with a copy of, the draft Housing Strategy for 2004/06.


In the discussion on the report, particular reference was made to -


(a)
the strategy representing good practice;


(b)
availability of choice in respect of lettings;


(c)
the reduction in the number of void dwellings;


(d)
due regard for families and communities in relation to rehousing;


(e)
Government requirements in relation to homelessness applications, and the effect on housing allocations;


(f)
policies and priorities for dealing with homeless persons’ housing applications; and


(g)
importance of the Strategy for the Unitary Development Plan Inquiry.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT, subject to (2) below, the process for developing the Housing Strategy be acknowledged; and that the priorities contained within the draft Housing Strategy Statement, 2004/06, be agreed.



(2) THAT the final document on this matter address the issues of (a) maintaining communities and (b) the strategy for dealing with homeless persons’ applications, having regard to lettings choice and Government requirements.

11.
HEALTH INEQUALITIES STRATEGY
Councillor John Warmisham, Lead Member for Community and Social Services, submitted a document containing a local strategy for action in respect of health inequalities in Salford, which had been presented by Dr. David Woodhead, of the Primary Care Trust, at a recent Cabinet briefing and at which issues had been raised regarding -


(i)
maintaining the relationship between the Primary Care Trust and the Council;


(ii)
the need for good communication;


(iii)
H.I.V. awareness and related issues;


(iv)
linkages/co-ordination in respect of persons working in related areas;


(v)
council staff who made visits identifying health issues;


(vi)
traffic pollution;


(vii)
physical exercise;


(viii)
campaigning by the Council and the Health Service on issues;


(ix)
wellbeing;


(x)
alcohol problems; and


(xi)
food issues.


RESOLVED:
THAT the completed Health Inequalities Strategy and its vision, priorities and areas for action, be endorsed; and that quarterly monitoring information on progress in respect of this matter be requested.

12.
STRATEGIC SERVICE PARTNERING
A report of the Lead Member for Development Services was presented, in respect of strategic service partnering for the Development Services Directorate, which was to be submitted to the Council on 21st July, 2004.

13.
GREEN WASTE RECYCLING SCHEME
Councillor Maureen Lea, Lead Member for Environmental Services, submitted a report on the proposed Green Waste Recycling Scheme.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT funding arrangements be approved for the annual revenue costs of providing a green waste collection service during -


(a)
2004/05, in the sum of £147,000, by the use of an unspent sum of £36,000, carried forward from 2003/04, and contingency provision of £111,000; and


(b)
2005/06, and each year thereafter, in the sum of £328,500, by the use of contingency provision.




(2) THAT thanks be conveyed to those involved in preparing the scheme.

14.
DEVOLVED BUDGET TO COMMUNITY COMMITTEES
Councillor John Warmisham, Lead Member for Community and Social Services, submitted a report in respect of the devolved budget to community committees.


RESOLVED:
THAT the devolved budget in respect of the community committees be increased by £250,000, in the current financial year; and that such increase be allocated to each Community Committee area, per capita.

15.
2004/05 REVENUE BUDGET - REVIEW OF ISSUES
A report of the Lead Member for Corporate Services was submitted in respect of issues relating to the 2004/05 Revenue Budget.


RESOLVED:
THAT the following decisions be made on the recommendations contained in the report -

	Recommendation
	Decision



	(1)
Allocate £111,000 from contingencies for the Green Waste Recycling Scheme.
	Approved

	(2)
Allocate £500,000 from contingencies to the additional cost of Homelessness.
	Deferred for a further report.

	(3)
Confirm the intention to make the transfer of £919,000 from the HRA to the General Fund, as planned in the 2004/05 revenue budget.
	Approved.

	(4)
Consider the requests to allocate budgets from contingencies for -


(a) Community Committees.


(b) Libraries.
	Approved.

Noted.
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